
 
 

                          
Franklin City Council Agenda 

February 12, 2024  
Council Chambers 

207 West Second Avenue 
Franklin, Virginia 23851 

 
 

7:00 P.M.  
Regular Meeting 

CALL TO ORDER. . . . . .  . MAYOR ROBERT L. CUTCHINS 
PLEASE TURN OFF CELL PHONES. . . .  MAYOR ROBERT L. CUTCHINS 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
CITIZEN’S TIME   
AMENDMENTS TO AGENDA 
 

1. CONSENT AGENDA: 
A. Introduction of New Employees  
B. Approval of January 22, 2024 minutes 
C. Black History Month Resolution 2024-02 
D. Benefit Program Specialist Appreciation Month 2024-03 

 
2. FINANCIAL MATTERS 

A. Budget Amendment 2024-12 
 

3. OLD/ NEW BUSINESS: 
A. Summit Zoning Compliance Affirmation  
B. Franklin City School Board – Ward 6 Public Hearing  
C. Franklin City Public Schools Carryover Discussion  

a. Budget Amendment 2024-13 
D. Social Services Building  
E. City Manager’s Report 

 
4. COUNCIL/STAFF REPORTS ON BOARDS/COMMISSIONS 

 
5. CLOSED SESSION 

I move that the City of Franklin, Virginia City Council adjourn into a closed meeting pursuant to Virginia 
Code Section 2.2-3711-A-1, 1. discussion of appointments to boards and commissions, and discussion of 
performance of employees of the public body to discuss the following subject or subjects:, the appointment 
of an Interim City Manager, and Franklin City School Board, Industrial Development Authority, HRPDC 
Community Advisory Committee, Board of Zoning Appeals, Board of Building Appeals, Southview 
Cemetery Advisory Committee, Historic Preservation Commission, Beautification Commission, Franklin 
Southampton Economic Development, Family Assessment and Planning Team.   



2.2-3711-A-1- 3. Discussion or consideration of the acquisition of real property for a public purpose, or of the 
disposition of publicly held real property, where discussion in an open meeting would adversely affect the 
bargaining position or negotiating strategy of the public body specifically regarding City owned property on 
Morton Street.   

6. ADJOURNMENT 



 

CITY OF FRANKLIN SCHOOL BOARD WARD 6 INTERVIEW MEETING MINUTES | January 22, 2024 

City of Franklin School Board Ward 6 Interview Meeting Minutes  
January 22, 2024 

Call to order 

The Franklin City Council held a Closed Session for the Franklin City School Board Ward 6 Interview on 
January 22, 2024 at 5:30 P.M. in the City Council Chambers located at 207 West Second Avenue, 
Franklin, Virginia 23851.  

Council Members in Attendance: Robert “Bobby” Cutchins, Mayor; Wynndolyn Copeland, Vice-Mayor; 
Councilman Mark Kitchen; Councilwoman Jessica Banks; Councilman Gregory McLemore; Councilman 
Ray Smith; Councilman Linwood Johnson (5:38 P.M.).  

Council Members not in Attendance:   

Staff in Attendance: Amanda Jarratt, City Manager. 

Councilman Mark Kitchen made a motion to go into closed session, with a second from 
Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland.  

The motion carried the vote 6-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Absent 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Aye 

Mayor Bobby Cutchins    Aye 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Councilman Ray Smith    Aye 

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Aye  

Mayor Robert “Bobby” Cutchins affirmed the motion carried unanimously.  

Motion Upon Returning to Open Session 

Councilman Mark Kitchen moved that the City of Franklin, Virginia City Council certify that, to the best 
of each member’s knowledge, (i) only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting 
requirements by Virginia law were discussed in the closed meeting held on January 22, 2024, meeting 
were hear, discussed or considered by the City of Franklin, Virginia Council; and (ii) no action was 
taken in closed meeting regarding the items discussed. The motion was seconded by Vice-Mayor 
Wynndolyn Copeland.  
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CITY OF FRANKLIN SCHOOL BOARD WARD 6 INTERVIEW MEETING MINUTES | January 22, 2024 

The motion carried the vote 7-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Aye 

Mayor Robert “Bobby” Cutchins  Aye 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Councilman Ray Smith    Aye 

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Aye  

The January 22, 2024 City Council Closed Session was adjourned at 6:00 P.M.   

  

   
Mayor  Clerk to City Council  

 



 

AGENCIES & ORGANIZATION BUDGET REQUEST MEETING MINUTES JANUARY 22, 2024 |      

FY 25 Agencies & Organization Work Session Meeting Minutes January 22, 2024 

Call to order 

The Franklin City Council held a Work Session for the FY25 Agencies & Organization Budget Requests 
on January 22, 2024 at 6:00 P.M. in the City Council Chambers located at 207 West Second Avenue, 
Franklin, Virginia 23851.  

Council Members in Attendance: Robert “Bobby” Cutchins, Mayor; Wynndolyn Copeland, Vice-Mayor; 
Councilman Linwood Johnson; Councilman Mark Kitchen; Councilwoman Jessica Banks; Councilman 
Gregory McLemore; Councilman Ray Smith.  

Council Members not in Attendance:  

Staff in Attendance: Amanda Jarratt, City Manager; Haleigh Pinto, Administrative Assistant, recording 
minutes.  

Other Staff in Attendance: Steve Patterson, Chief of Police; Vernie Francis, Chief of EMS; Rachel 
Trollinger, Director of Finance; Camara Jacobs, Director of Human Recourses; Matthew Jezierski, 
Director of IT; Zachary Wright, Director of Power & Light; Arisha Jones, Tourism Manager  

Mayor Robert Cutchins called the January 22, 2024 Work Session meeting to order at 
6:00 P.M. 

Agencies & Organizations Fiscal Year 2025 Budget Request  

City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated this will be the first of several budget sessions for the 2025 fiscal 
year. City Manager Amanda Jarratt informed Council of a spreadsheet which shows historical 
contributions to Agencies and Organizations that have been completed through the budget process. City 
Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that Council has received multiple request from Agencies and 
Organizations that have signed up to present information to Council. Not all of the agencies and 
organizations will be present this evening to speak and is not required of them to do so. Those that are 
here, will present what their organization offers for the residents and what they are requesting. Each of 
the listed organizations and agencies has sent all the required documents to request funds from the City 
of Franklin.  

 

 

 

 

 
 

∗ Mr. Steve Zollos, Chief Executive Officer of Senior Services of Southeastern Virginia presented 
requesting $56,000.00 in funds.  
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AGENCIES & ORGANIZATION BUDGET REQUEST MEETING MINUTES JANUARY 22, 2024 |      

∗ Mr. Karl Heck, President/CEO of the Franklin Southampton Economic Development, Inc. 
presented requesting $100,000.00 in funds. 

 

∗ Dr. Corey McCray, President of Camp Community College presented requesting $13,000.00 in 
funds.  

 

∗ Mr. Ben Neal, Library Director, Director of the Blackwater Regional Library presented 
requesting $268,243.00 in funds.  

 

∗ Dr. Alysia Pack, DNP, APRN, FNP-C, Board Member of the Western Tidewater Free Clinic 
presented requesting $57,968.00 in funds.  
 

∗ Sandra Heeren, Board Member of the Southampton County Fair presented requesting 
$10,000.00 in funds.  
 

∗ Liz Burgess, President of The Franklin Experience, Inc. presented requesting $10,000.00 in 
funds.  

 
No action taken at this time.  

Adjournment 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks made a motion to adjourn the January 22, 2024 Work Session with a 
second from Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland.  

The motion carried the vote 7-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Aye 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins    Aye  

Councilman Ray Smith    Aye 

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins affirmed the motion carried.  

The January 22, 2024 Agencies & Organization Budget Request Work Session was adjourned at 6:45 
P.M.   

   
Mayor  Clerk to City Council  

 



 

REGULAR CITY COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES | January 22, 2024 

Regular City Council Meeting Minutes January 22, 2024   

Call to order 

The Franklin City Council held a regular City Council meeting on January 22, 2024  at 7:00 p.m. in the 
City Council Chambers located at 207 West Second Avenue, Franklin, Virginia 23851.  

Council Members in Attendance: Robert “Bobby” Cutchins, Mayor; Wynndolyn Copeland, Vice-Mayor; 
Councilman Linwood Johnson; Councilman Mark Kitchen; Councilwoman Jessica Banks; Councilman 
Gregory McLemore; Councilman Ray Smith.  

Council Members not in Attendance:  

Staff in Attendance: Amanda Jarratt, City Manager; Haleigh Pinto, Administrative Assistant recording 
minutes.  

Other Staff in Attendance: Steve Patterson, Chief of Police; Vernie Francis, Chief of EMS; Rachel 
Trollinger, Director of Finance; Camara Jacobs, Director of Human Recourses; Matthew Jezierski, 
Director of IT; Zachary Wright, Director of Power & Light; Arisha Jones, Tourism Manager  

Citizen’s Time 

Mr. Michael Thomas of 205 Country Club Road, Franklin, Virginia, brought to Council his 
concern regarding the street markings not being visible at night as well as inquiring who his Council 
member was.   

Amendments to Agenda 

No amendments to the agenda.  

Consent Agenda: 

A. Approval of January 8, 2024 Meeting Minutes 

Mayor Robert Cutchins asked if there were any corrections or additions for the January 8, 2024 
meeting minutes. Mayor Robert Cutchins entertained a motion to approve the January 8, 2024 meeting 
minutes as presented. Councilman Mark Kitchen made a motion to approve the January 8, 2024 
meeting minutes with a second from Councilwomen Jessica Banks.  

The motion carried the vote 6-1-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Aye 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 
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Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins    Aye  

Councilman Ray Smith    Abstained  

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins affirmed the motion carried.  

B. Future Business Leaders of America - Phi Beta Lambda Week Resolution 2024-01 (Read by 
Councilwoman Jessica Banks)  

 
Adviser: Shonna Rawlings  President: Phnon McDonald-HicksVice           President: Daliyah Holliday 

 
 

FBLA Proclamation 
#2024-1 

 
WHEREAS, Future Business Leaders of America-Phi Beta Lambda is a nonprofit educational organization whose first chapter was established in Johnson City, 

Tennessee, in 1942; and 

WHEREAS, this organization has grown now to encompass over 250,000 members and advisers nationwide in middle schools, high schools, colleges, 

universities, career and technical schools, and private business schools; and 

WHEREAS, FBLA-PBL inspires and prepares students to become community-minded business leaders in a global society through relevant career preparation and 

leadership experiences; and 

WHEREAS, members perform community service activities and strive to build a student’s understanding of the realities of the modern business world; and 

WHEREAS, FBLA teaches high school students basic business and leadership principles; and PBL helps university, college, technical, and business school 

students to make the transition from school to work; 

NOW, THEREFORE, I, Robert “Bobby” Cutchins, Mayor of the City of Franklin, do hereby proclaim February 11th through February 17th of 2024, as NATIONAL 
FBLA-PBL WEEK in the City of Franklin. 

 

________________________________ 
Robert “Bobby” Cutchins  
Mayor, City of Franklin  
 

Mayor Robert Cutchins entertained a motion to approve Future Business Leaders of America-Phi Beta 
Lambda Week Resolution 2024-01. Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland made a motion to approve with a 
second from Councilwoman Jessica Banks.  

 The motion carried the vote 7-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Aye 
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Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins    Aye 

Councilman Ray Smith    Aye 

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Aye  
 

Mayor Robert Cutchins affirmed the motion carried. 
 

Financial Matters:  

A. Budget Amendment 2024-11 

City Manager Amanda Jarratt called on Ms. Rachel Trollinger, Director of Finance to present the 
Budget Amendment 2024-11. Ms. Rachel Trollinger stated be it resolved by the Council of the City of 
Franklin, Virginia that the 2023-2024 City Budget is hereby amended to:  

1. Appropriate School Operating Fund balance to cover FY23 Accounts Payables outstanding as 
of July 1, 2023 per the audited financial statements; and  

2. Appropriate remaining School Operating Fund balance from FY23 to FY24 to cover one time 
capital costs as requested by the School Board. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

Ms. Rachel Trollinger, Director of Finance asked Dr. Clint Walters, Director of Operations come before 
Council to answer any questions. City Manager Amanda Jarratt explained to Council that Part #1 is 
services that have been paid for but not accrued to their books when their Fiscal Year closed on June 
30, 2023.  

Councilman Ray Smith stated that he believes that Part #2 needs to be reviewed a little bit more. Mayor 
Robert Cutchins stated that Council could move forward with Part #1 and discuss Part #2 at the next 
Council Meeting. Councilman Linwood Johnson stated that Part #1 and Part #2 is something that 
Council has done before and discussed at the Joint Session with the School Board.  Mayor Robert 
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Cutchins stated that he would like to see Part #1 move forward and postpone Part #2 to the next 
meeting to allow Council to discuss and evaluate further. Councilwomen Jessica Banks stated that she 
agreed that Part #2 should be tabled until the next Council meeting to allow members of the Council 
discuss.  

Councilman Ray Smith made a motion to approve Part #1 of Budget Amendment 2024-11 and postpone 
Part #2 of Budget Amendment 2024-11 to the next Council meeting with a second from Councilwomen 
Jessica Banks.  

The motion carried the vote 7-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Nay 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Aye 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins    Aye 

Councilman Ray Smith    Aye 

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins affirmed the motion carried.  

B. Quarterly Financial Overview  

City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that the City has the second quarter financial reports, these are 
effective through December 31, 2023 and reflect the first six months of revenue and expenditures. 
General Property Taxes overall is currently at 5,640,456.00 last year was at 4,956,362.00, which is a 
13.80% positive increase. Meals, lodging, and cigarette taxes total are $2,652,293.00, which is 4.36 % 
increase from the same time last year. Councilman Ray Smith asked City Manager Amanda Jarratt what 
the percentage of State Sales Tax the City of Franklin receives. City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that 
the City of Franklin receives .5 %. Total revenues for the Airport operating and capital funds are 
$136,000.00 which is above target with 71% of budget realized. Total revenues for the Water & Sewer 
operating and capital funds are $1,500,000.00 which is on target at 49% of budget. Solid Waste 
revenue is $703,000.00 which is on target at 50%. Revenue from the Electric Operating Fund total 
sales are $8,200,000.00 and revenue from energy sales are at $8,000,000.00 which is below target at 
44%.  

City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that the City is experiencing strong financial performance from 
each of the funds.  

Old/New Business: 

A. Franklin City School Board – Consideration of Appointment  
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City Manager Amanda Jarratt reminded Council that Mr. McCreary resigned his seat, which his term 
was through June 30, 2024. City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that Council held a Public Hearing 
which is required and no one can be considered if they are not nominated at a Public Hearing. City 
Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that Council hosted an Interview for the one individual who was 
nominated at the Public Hearing. City Manager Amanda Jarratt reminded Council that they have three 
options before them: 

1. Choose to appoint the individual who was nominated before them.  
2. Choose to think about it and have this item placed on an upcoming Council Meeting Agenda.  
3. Or instruct staff to advertise for an additional Public Hearing.  

Councilman Mark Kitchen made a motion to appoint Dreama Regula to the unexpired term of the 
Franklin City Public School Board Ward 6 with a second from Councilman Linwood Johnson.  

The motion carried the vote 3-1-3 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye  

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Aye 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Nay 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Abstained 

Mayor Robert Cutchins    Aye 

Councilman Ray Smith    Abstained  

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Abstained  

Mayor Robert Cutchins affirmed the motion did not carry.   

Councilwoman Jessica Banks made a motion to advertise for a new candidate for Ward 6 of Franklin 
City School Board with a second from Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland.  

The motion carried the vote 5-2 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Nay 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Nay 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins    Aye 

Councilman Ray Smith    Aye 
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Councilman Gregory McLemore  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins affirmed the motion carried.  

B. City Manager’s Report  

City Manager Amanda Jarratt informed Council that City Staff will advertise for another Public Hearing 
for the Ward 6 position with City of Franklin School Board. City Manager Amanda Jarratt also wanted 
to inform Council that there will be more discussion at a later date but she and Dr. Carter had meeting 
to discuss school funding and operational needs vs. a capital budget which has not existed in the past. 
City Manager Amanda Jarratt also inform Council that Mr. Karl Heck with the Franklin Southampton 
Economic Development informed her that the Start-Up Franklin Southampton Program will start 
receiving applications on February 2, 2024. City Manager Amanda Jarratt stated that she received 
exciting information from the new Tourism Manager, A’risha Jones regarding dates of upcoming 
events; including Spring Fest as well as a Kick Off for the Market on Main which will be on April 20, 
2024. City Manager Amanda Jarratt also thanked the Power & Light Department for their quick efforts 
in restoring power during the power outage.  

General Updates  
• Staff continues to work on the various capital projects approved by City Council. 

o Kimley Horne has been hired to navigate the HUD Grant process as mentioned in the 
previous City Council meeting. Our preliminary HUD package has been submitted to 
HUD and has been referred to final review.  HBA has been procured as the architect and 
the kick off meeting was held on January 3, 2024.  Survey work is almost complete.  
Conceptual design is underway.     

o The staff committee for the courthouse renovation project will consist of Chief Steve 
Patterson, Chad Edwards, and Lin Darden.  The judges, Clerk of Court, and Sherriff’s 
Department in addition to other stakeholders will be consulted throughout the design 
process. Final conceptual plans are complete and architectural plans will be under 
development soon.     

o The staff committee met regarding Riverwalk Park.   
 The kayak design is underway. Survey is complete for the kayak launch additional 

area. We will incorporate this into the site plans. 
 Kayak launch design underway. 
 Flood study (no-rise study) underway. Not all bridge crossings requested from 

City are available. Awaiting completion of kayak launch to update. 
 At the moment we’re currently awaiting the final site plan and kayak launch 

design before we can move forward with the Joint Permit Application for the 
VMRC and Corps permits. Once we have the final design in hand, we can prepare 
the required impacts mapping and update details relating to the VMRC 
component of the application. It should take us around 2 weeks to finalize the 
application after the plans are received.  

• Staff continues to work with DHCD and Kimely Horn on the Laurel Street CDBG Grant. Client 
intake and income verifications have begun and contracts are about to be issued.  There may be 
a funding shortage so the Management Team is investigating other sources of funds potentially 
including HOME Funds.   

• Staff continues to meet with regional partners to discuss next steps on the regional radio system 
as well as violence and crime prevention.  

• Three responses were received for the Franklin Southampton radio project and they are 
currently under review by the review team.  Interviews of those firms are being scheduled for the 
first week in January.   
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• Staff continues to work with Court Services and our other locality partners for both short and 
long term solutions to the juvenile detention situation. An RFP to procure an architect to design 
a potential expansion of Western Tidewater Regional Jail.  Mosley Architects has been selected 
to assist the Western Tidewater Jail Board to conduct the necessary feasibility study.  A kick off 
meeting with Mosely was held on November 20th.   

• The Literary Loan process continues with Franklin City Public Schools.  The contactor is 
working on the project and the first draw of funds is underway.  A second application was 
considered earlier on the agenda.   

• The Great American Cleanup is scheduled for March 22nd and 23rd in Hampton Roads.  Each 
year over 1,000 volunteers team up to clean up Hampton Roads for the regional two-day event. 
Volunteers from military commands, local businesses and non-profits join forces with private 
citizens across Hampton Roads to rid the land and water of litter, tend community gardens and 
improve public parks. Since 2019, volunteers have cleared more than 196 tons of litter from our 
environment. Staff would like to organize and register the City of Franklin for the Great 
American Cleanup.   

• City Council held a retreat on March 2nd.  The following topics were discussed and will be 
worked on by staff: 

o Food Trucks 
 Three food trucks have received final approval.   

o Increased Code Enforcement 
 Staff is working on a demolition plan for the posted unsafe structures.  We are 

putting a plan in place to prepare for high grass season.  We are working with 
legal to draft updated ordinances for parking and vehicles.  

o Communication with Franklin City Public Schools 
 We held a joint meeting with Franklin City Public Schools on March 30th.  

Additional meetings are being scheduled to maintain communication.    
o Increased focus and investment in Public Safety 

 Additional positions are included in the FY 24 budget.  The updated radio system 
project is moving to Phase 2.   

o Historic District 
 Staff is reviewing the ordinance that is in place and providing a list of the 

individuals that need to be appointed.  Staff is waiting on appointments from 
Franklin City Council.    

o Special Tax Districts 
 Under discussion and research ongoing.  

o Camp Community College Partnerships  
 Under discussion.  

o Improved Communication with the Public through various means  
 A review of the PEG Channel and necessary equipment purchases are underway.  

Staff is working to update City Clips.  Staff is researching other best practices. An 
Instagram page has been created.   
 
 

Council/Staff Reports on Boards/Commissions: 

No reports at this time.  

Closed Session 

Councilman Mark Kitchen moved that the City of Franklin, Virginia City Council adjourn into a closed 
meeting pursuant to Virginia Code Section 2.2-3711-A-1, 1. discussion of appointments to boards and 
commissions, and discussion of performance of employees of the public body to discuss the following 
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subject or subjects:, Franklin City School Board, Industrial Development Authority, HRPDC 
Community Advisory Committee, Board of Zoning Appeals, Southview Cemetery Advisory Committee, 
Historic Preservation Commission, Beautification Commission, Western Tidewater Regional Jail.  The 
motion was seconded by Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland.  

The motion carried the vote 7-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Aye 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins    Aye 

Councilman Ray Smith    Aye 

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins stated the motion carried the vote.    

Motion Upon Return to Open Session  

Councilman Mark Kitchen moved that the City of Franklin, Virginia City Council certify that, to the best 
of each member’s knowledge, (i) only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting 
requirements by Virginia law were discussed in the closed meeting held on January 8, 2024, meeting 
were heard, discussed or considered by the City of Franklin, Virginia City Council; and (ii) no action was 
taken in closed meeting regarding the items discussed.  

The motion was seconded by Councilman Linwood Johnson.   

The motion carried the vote 7-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Aye 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins    Aye 

Councilman Ray Smith    Aye 

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Aye 
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Mayor Robert Cutchins stated the motion carried the vote.  

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland made a motion to appoint Ms. Robin Jones to the Southview 
Cemetery Advisory Committee with a second from Councilwoman Jessica Banks.  

The motion carried the vote 7-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Aye 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins    Aye 

Councilman Ray Smith    Aye 

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins stated the motion carried the vote. 

Mayor Robert Cutchins made a motion to appoint Ms. Pamela Lease to the Beautification Commission 
with a second from Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland.   

The motion carried the vote 7-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Aye 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins    Aye 

Councilman Ray Smith    Aye  

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins stated the motion carried the vote.  

Councilman Linwood Johnson made a motion to appoint Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland to the 
Western Tidewater Regional Jail Authority Board with a second from Councilman Mark Kitchen.  

The motion carried the vote 7-0 
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The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Aye 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins    Aye 

Councilman Ray Smith    Aye  

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins stated the motion carried the vote.  

Adjournment 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland made a motion to adjourn the January 22, 2024 City Council meeting 
with a second from Councilwoman Jessica Banks.  

The motion carried the vote 7-0 

The vote was as follows:  

Councilman Linwood Johnson   Aye 

Councilman Mark Kitchen   Aye 

Councilwoman Jessica Banks   Aye 

Vice-Mayor Wynndolyn Copeland  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins    Aye 

Councilman Ray Smith    Aye  

Councilman Gregory McLemore  Aye 

Mayor Robert Cutchins stated the meeting stands adjourned.   

The January 22, 2024 City Council meeting was adjourned at 7:43 P.M.  

   
Mayor  Clerk to City Council  

 



 

Celebrating Black History Month  
Resolution #2024-2 

 
WHEREAS, Black History Month in the United States is a historic tradition beginning in 1926 when 
historian Carter G. Woodson and the Association of Negro Life and History dedicated the second week in 
February as “Negro History Week”; and  
 
WHEREAS, in 1976, as part of the nation’s bicentennial, Black History Week was expanded and became 
established as Black History Month, and is now celebrated all over North America; and  
 
WHEREAS, the rich inventions, courage, resolve, and cultural influences delivered to the nation by African 
Americans have been traditionally recognized regionally by the state of Virginia; and  
 
WHEREAS, Virginia is home to the longest continuous experience of Black life and culture in the United 
States spanning more than four centuries, beginning before the first English settlement at Jamestown and 
through the Revolutionary War, Civil War, Emancipation and the Civil Rights eras; and  
 
WHEREAS, Nat Turner being an enslaved preacher who led a two-day rebellion, known as the Nat Turner 
Rebellion, of both enslaved and free people in Southampton County, Virginia. The rebellion being 
suppressed at Belmont Plantation on August 23, 1831 and resulted in state legislatures passing new laws 
prohibiting education of slaves and free African Americans, restricting right of assembly and other civil 
liberties for free African Americans.  
 
WHEREAS, Dred Scott, known for Dred Scott v. Sanford, was born into Slavery around 1799 in 
Southampton County, Virginia. In January 1850 won his freedom, the case being reversed in 1852, making 
Dred Scott enslaved again, after several appeals, taking the case to the United States Supreme Court, 
giving Dred Scott and his family freedom on May 26, 1857.  
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVE, the City of Franklin celebrates February 2024, as Black History Month 
and that it calls upon all the City of Franklin’s citizens to observe this month with programs, celebrations, 
ceremonies, and activities recognizing the amazing and everlasting efforts and accomplishments of 
African Americans.  
 
Signed this 12th day of February 2024 
 

____________________________________ 
                                                                                                                                                     Robert “Bobby” Cutchins, Mayor  



 
BENEFIT PROGRAMS SPECIALIST APPRECIATION MONTH 

Resolution of Appreciation  
RESOLUTION #2024-03 

 
WHEREAS, Virginia provided $16,568,290,585 in benefits to the most vulnerable citizens of the 
Commonwealth by administering Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP), Temporary 
Assistance for Needy Families (TANF), Medical Assistance, Child Care, General Relief, Auxiliary Grant, 
Foster Care IV-E, Refugee Cash Assistance, Employment Service Programs and Energy Assistance by local 
departments of social services; and    
 
WHEREAS, Virginia’s legislature continues to create opportunities to reach more families that may be 
eligible for benefit programs, and have significantly impacted our economy and the services provided by 
local Benefit Programs Specialist, calling upon them to creatively promote individual self-sufficiency and 
personal responsibility; and  
 
WHEREAS, Virginia continues to experience unprecedented implementation of complex policies and 
procedures in all major benefit programs, as well as, continuing the processes of transition, as agencies 
make changes to the work environment, working and relying on technology for processing cases and 
issuing benefits as we move forward as resilient essential employees; and   
 
WHEREAS, Virginia’s 4,045 Benefit Programs Staff (3,515 specialist, 482 supervisors, and 48 Managers) 
have been at the forefront of public efforts to meet that need, steadily maintaining a high rate of 
application processing and case management to ensure that those qualified for social services benefit 
programs receive and continue to receive them; and  
 
WHEREAS, $168,524,168 was received by TANF recipients to help with household expenses including 
those participating in Virginia Initiative for Education and Work (VIEW) with employment services and 
training needs, Emergency Assistance and Diversionary benefits; $14,817,770 received by SNAP 
Employment & Training (E & T) participants; $2,480,145,361 provided in food benefits to SNAP 
participants; $13,441,259,053 in medical care and services through several different Medical Assistance 
Programs; $318,168,268 for Child Care services; $33,786,124 for IV-E children under 17 in Foster Care 
and $5,289,841 for IV-E young adults (18-21) all served through the Benefit Programs Division and 
depend on the dedication and commitment of Benefit Programs Specialists; and  
 
WHEREAS, Benefit Programs Specialists provide ethical public service, respect human dignity, 
demonstrate personal integrity, promote professional excellence, and are responsible for the application 
of current policy and guidance.   
 
NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, on this 12th day of February 2024, the Franklin City Council does 
hereby commend all Benefit Programs Specialists across the City of Franklin and the Commonwealth of 
Virginia, for a job well done and recognizes the month of February 2024 as Benefit Programs Specialist 
Appreciation Month, calling upon all citizens to join in acknowledging their public service contributions. 
 

 
 

 
 

___________________________________ 
Robert “Bobby” Cutchins, Mayor   



Agenda 
Franklin City Council 

February 12, 2024 

 
BUDGET AMENDMENT 2024-12 

 
BE IT RESOLVED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FRANKLIN, VIRGINIA that the 2023-
2024 City Budget is hereby amended to: 
 

1. Recognize sponsorship from Franklin Southampton Economic Development Inc (FSEDI) and 
appropriate funds for use and 

2. Move ARPA funding from one project to another within the approved project listing. 
 
 
 
 

2023-2024 AMENDED INCREASE
BUDGET BUDGET (DECREASE)

#1
100 GENERAL FUND

REVENUE
100-3-18990-3016 Donations Tourism 250$                     2,750$              2,500                

2,500                

EXPENDITURES
100-4-81600-5892 Festival and Events 13,188$                15,688$            2,500                

2,500                

#2
100 GENERAL FUND

EXPENDITURES
100-4-71300-8706 Hayden Park Project 200,000$             -$                  (200,000)          
100-4-71300-8704 Riverwalk Park Project 422,278$             622,278$         200,000            

200,000             
 

 
 

 
 
 
Certified copy of resolution adopted by Franklin City Council.     
                                                  
        _______________________________ 

                                                                                              Clerk to the City Council 
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Office of the City Manager 

Amanda C. Jarratt 
February 7, 2024  
 
To:  Franklin City Council 
 
From:  Amanda C. Jarratt, City Manager 
 
Reference:  Franklin City Public Schools Ward 6 Public Hearing  
 
Background Information  
Jerry McCreary tendered his resignation as the Ward 6 representative on the Franklin City School Board.  The current 
term for this position expires on June 30, 2024.  Any individuals considered for the Franklin City School Board must 
be nominated at a public hearing conducted by City Council.  This public hearing was properly noticed in the 
Tidewater News.    
 
Needed Action  
Conduct the public hearing and provide direction to staff on scheduling interviews.                  

mailto:ajarratt@franklinva.com
http://www.franklinva.com/


1

Franklin City Public Schools

Depar tment  of Operat ions
Dr. Clint Walters, Director of Operations

February 12, 2024



FY 24 Carryover Request

Requesting Carryover funding to support three capital projects

◼ S. P. Morton HVAC Renovation - Phase 1

◼ Franklin High School Auditorium Audio/Visual Upgrades

◼ Purchase of one (1) diesel bus

2



S.P. Morton HVAC Renovation - Phase 1

Requested funding totals $399,621.25 in Carryover

At the City Council Meeting on November 27, 2023  and the Joint Meeting held December 14, 2023, plans were 
shared with City Council regarding the necessary upgrades to the HVAC at S. P. Morton.

City Council adopted a resolution at the November 27, 2023 meeting stating in part, “the City Council of the City 
of Franklin, Virginia has determined that there is an urgent need to make capital improvements to the City’s school 
facilities, specifically upgrades to the hvac system at S.P. Morton”

As presented, the total cost for Phase I is $630,314.50, which will be achieved through braided funding as follows:
- $399,621.25 in Carryover Funding
- $189,094.35 in SCAP Grant Funding
- $41,598.90 in ESSER III Funding

3



Franklin High School Auditorium Audio/Visual Upgrades

Requested funding totals $38,220.00 in Carryover

This funding will allow for the purchase of a wall-mounted projector to be placed at the rear of the auditorium and 
an electric screen to be placed above the stage.

Currently, an AV cart is wheeled in the auditorium and a foldable screen is placed at the front of the stage.

4



Purchase of One (1) Diesel School Bus

Requested funding totals $145,014.00 in Carryover

The average lifespan of a school bus is between 12 - 15 years.

FCPS currently has 16 school buses in the fleet in various levels of functionality. Of these 16, 10 buses will be 15 
years old at the end of this school year.

Upon delivery of each electric school bus, FCPS is required to destroy a traditionally fueled bus.

5



6

1 2020 Blue Bird 64,759

9 2004 Freightliner 139,753

10 2005 Blue Bird 187,038

11 2000 Freightliner 77,481

14 2002 International 131,106

16 1999 Freightliner 86,828

18 2002 International 106,969

20 2004 Thomas 174,730

23 2006 International 125,586

24 2009 Freightliner 147,718

25 2009 Thomas 94,919

26 2011 Freightliner 145,162

27 2014 Freightliner 76,624

28 2018 Freightliner 70,322

29 2019 Freightliner 41,556

30 2019 Freightliner 26,260
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Agenda 
Franklin City Council 

February 12, 2024 

 
BUDGET AMENDMENT 2024-13 

 
BE IT RESOLVED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FRANKLIN, VIRGINIA that the 2023-
2024 City Budget is hereby amended to: 
 

1. Appropriate remaining School Operating Fund balance from FY23 to FY24 to cover one time 
capital costs as requested by the School Board. 

 
 
 

2023-2024 AMENDED INCREASE
BUDGET BUDGET (DECREASE)

#1
250 EDUCATION FUND

REVENUE
250-3-41050-1000 Restricted Fund Balance 308,656$             891,541$         582,885.25      

582,885.25      
EXPENDITURES

250-4-60000-0003 Transportation 452,991$             598,005$         145,014.00      
250-4-60000-0010 Facilities 179,208                617,049            437,841.25      

582,855.25      

 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 
Certified copy of resolution adopted by Franklin City Council.     
                                                  
        _______________________________ 

                                                                                              Clerk to the City Council 



 

OFFICE OF THE  
SUPERINTENDENT  

 

FRANKLIN CITY PUBLIC SCHOOLS  

207 West Second Avenue  
Franklin, Virginia 23851-1713  
(757) 569-8111 • Fax (757) 516-1015  

 
 
MEMORANDUM 
 
TO:  Amanda Jarratt 
  Franklin City Manager 
 
FROM: Dr. Carlton Carter  
  Division Superintendent 
 
DATE: February 12, 2024 
  
RE:  Request for FY23 Carryover to FY24 
 
 
The Franklin City School Division requests that the following items be carried over from FY23 
to FY24: 
 
 
Capital Expenditures Planned for FY24  (quotes attached): 
 
Portion of SPM HVAC Replacement    $399,621.25 
FHS Auditorium Audio Replacement    $ 38,220.00 
Diesel School Bus       $145,014.00 
 
Total capital expenditures      $582,855.25  
   
 
 

 
The resulting budget amendment entry would be as follows: 
 
 

Accounting Use Only School Account Amount City Account 

Increase Expenditures Capital Improvements 437,841.25 250-4-60000-0010 
Increase Expenditures Transportation 145,014.00 250-4-60000-0003 
Increase Revenues Restricted Fund Balance 582,855.25 250-3-41050-1000 

 
 

 
 
Franklin City Public Schools is an equal educational opportunity school system. The School Board of the City of Franklin  
also adheres to the principles of equal opportunity in employment and, therefore, prohibits discrimination in terms 

and conditions of employment on the basis of race, sex, national origin, color, religion or disability. 



_____________________________________________________________________________ 
207 W. 2nd Ave, Franklin, VA 23851 -757-562-8561 

E-Mail ajarratt@franklinva.com City Web Site: www.franklinva.com  

 

 
Office of the City Manager 

Amanda C. Jarratt 
February 9, 2024 
 
To:  Franklin City Council 
 
From:  Amanda C. Jarratt, City Manager 
 
Reference:  Social Services Building   
 
Background Information  
Renovations to the new Department of Social Services building are nearing completion and staff is anticipated to 
transition into that building in April of 2024.  The previous instruction from City Council was to demolish the existing 
building and construct a parking lot to expand parking options on that end of Main Street.  Due to the length of the 
time associated with the construction process staff is seeking affirmation of those next steps.   
 
Needed Action  
Provide direction to staff.                        

mailto:ajarratt@franklinva.com
http://www.franklinva.com/
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Office of the City Manager 

Amanda C. Jarratt 
February 7, 2024 
 
To:  Franklin City Council 
 
From:  Amanda C. Jarratt, City Manager 
 
Reference:  City Manager’s Report  
  
General Updates  

• Staff continues to work on the various capital projects approved by City Council. 
o Kimley Horne has been hired to navigate the HUD Grant process as mentioned in the previous City 

Council meeting. Our preliminary HUD package has been submitted to HUD and has been referred 
to final review.  HBA has been procured as the architect and the kick off meeting was held on January 
3, 2024.  Survey work is almost complete.  Conceptual design is underway.     

o The staff committee for the courthouse renovation project will consist of Chief Steve Patterson, Chad 
Edwards, and Lin Darden.  The judges, Clerk of Court, and Sherriff’s Department in addition to other 
stakeholders will be consulted throughout the design process. Final conceptual plans are complete and 
architectural plans will be under development soon.     

o The staff committee met regarding Riverwalk Park.   
 The kayak design is underway. Survey is complete for the kayak launch additional area. We 

will incorporate this into the site plans. 
 Kayak launch design underway. 
 Flood study (no-rise study) underway. Not all bridge crossings requested from City are 

available. Awaiting completion of kayak launch to update. 
 At the moment we’re currently awaiting the final site plan and kayak launch design before we 

can move forward with the Joint Permit Application for the VMRC and Corps permits. Once 
we have the final design in hand, we can prepare the required impacts mapping and update 
details relating to the VMRC component of the application. It should take us around 2 weeks 
to finalize the application after the plans are received.  

• Staff continues to work with DHCD and Kimely Horn on the Laurel Street CDBG Grant. Client intake and 
income verifications have begun and contracts are about to be issued.  There may be a funding shortage so 
the Management Team is investigating other sources of funds potentially including HOME Funds.   

• Staff continues to meet with regional partners to discuss next steps on the regional radio system as well as 
violence and crime prevention.  

• Three responses were received for the Franklin Southampton radio project and they are currently under review 
by the review team.  Interviews of those firms are being scheduled for the first week in January.   

• Staff continues to work with Court Services and our other locality partners for both short and long term 
solutions to the juvenile detention situation. An RFP to procure an architect to design a potential expansion 
of Western Tidewater Regional Jail.  Mosley Architects has been selected to assist the Western Tidewater Jail 
Board to conduct the necessary feasibility study.  A kick off meeting with Mosely was held on November 20th.   

mailto:ajarratt@franklinva.com
http://www.franklinva.com/
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207 W. 2nd Ave, Franklin, VA 23851 -757-562-8561 

E-Mail ajarratt@franklinva.com City Web Site: www.franklinva.com  

• The Great American Cleanup is scheduled for March 22nd and 23rd in Hampton Roads.  Each year over 1,000 
volunteers team up to clean up Hampton Roads for the regional two-day event. Volunteers from military 
commands, local businesses and non-profits join forces with private citizens across Hampton Roads to rid 
the land and water of litter, tend community gardens and improve public parks. Since 2019, volunteers have 
cleared more than 196 tons of litter from our environment. Staff would like to organize and register the City 
of Franklin for the Great American Cleanup.   

• My last day with the City of Franklin is March 26th.  I am working with the staff and City Council on a transition 
plan and to finalize the FY 25 budget.   

 
Upcoming Community Events 

• April 20th – Spring Fest & Farmer’s Market Grand Opening  
• June 20th – Third Thursday Concert Series  
• June 22 – Juneteenth Cultural Celebration  
• July 3rd – Independence Day Celebration  
• July 18th – Third Thursday Concert Series  
• August 15th – Third Thursday Concert Series  
• September 19th – Third Thursday Concert Series  
• September 27th – Food Truck Rodeo  
• September 28th – Franklin Fall Festival  
• October 24th – Downtown Trick or Treat (Boo Bash)  
• November 9th – Holiday Open House & Craft Fair  

 

mailto:ajarratt@franklinva.com
http://www.franklinva.com/


DELINQUENT MEALS & LODGING TAX REPORT AS OF FEBRUARY 5, 2024 

FOR DECEMBER 2023   

 (DUE JANUARY 20, 2024) 

MEALS TAX 

BUSINESS NAME: MONTH DELINQUENT: TOTAL MONTHS 
FRANKLIN HOMETOWN PHARMACY                            DECEMBER 2023 1 
FRANKLIN’S SEAFOOD & STEAK HOUSE         DECEMBER 2023 1 
FROM ME TO YOU TREATS FROM THE HEART                            DECEMBER 2023  1 
JAI SHREE KRISHNA /FRANKLIN BOWLING CENTER                            DECEMBER 2023 1 
TASTY HUT/PIZZA HUT                            DECEMBER 2023 1 
 

                                             WE ARE HAVING ISSUES WITH THE MAIL GETTING HERE ON TIME 

LODGING TAX 

BUSINESS NAME: MONTH DELINQUENT: TOTAL MONTHS 
   
   
   

ALL LODGING TAX RETURNS ARE CURRENT 
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